#### SOME PUBLICATIONS

Indiana Public Opinion and the World War 1914-1917. By Cedric C. Cummins. Indianapolis, Indiana: Indiana Historical Bureau. 1945. Pp. xviii, 292, illustrations. This book, Volume XXVIII of the Indiana Historical Collections, is a study of the evolution of public opinion in Indiana from the beginning of the war in Europe on July 28, 1914, to the declaration of war by the United States on April 6, 1917. Indiana newspapers and a few out-of-State newspapers widely read in Indiana were the chief sources used by the author. Through the ten chapters the author describes the reaction of the people of a typical American State to the outbreak of war, the conflicts among national groups, the activities of pacifist organizations, the anger over the submarine campaign, the issues of the election of 1916, and finally, the agreement that war was the only way out. An appendix gives the Indiana vote for presidential electors by counties in 1912 and 1916 and the vote for United States Senator in 1914. A bibliography and index complete a readable and interesting volume.

North Dakota History for January-April, 1945, contains an extensive article on North Dakota Weather and the Rural Economy, by J. M. Gillette.

The November, 1945, number of Museum Notes, published by the Buffalo Historical Society, contains The Currier and Ives Exhibition, by Robert W. Bingham.

The American Automobile Association has published a pamphlet entitled *Travel Reading*, giving a brief bibliography of books describing the various States, Alaska, and Mexico.

Night Life in St. Louis a Century Ago, Part II, by Wm. Glasgow Bruce Carson, is one of the articles in the Bulletin of the Missouri Historical Society for October, 1945.

Fourth of July Myths, by Charles Warren, and For the Study of American Colonial History: The Newberry Library, by Ruth Lapham Butler, are two articles in the July, 1945, number of The William and Mary Quarterly.

Journal of My Summer in Dakota, May-Sept., 1881, by Chalmers Martin, with an introduction by Charles A. Anderson, is one of the articles in the June, 1945, number of the Journal of The Presbyterian Historical Society.

Shalam: Facts Versus Fiction, by Jone Howlind, and the concluding installment of History of the Albuquerque Indian School, by Lillie G. McKinney, are two articles in the October, 1945, issue of the New Mexico Historical Review.

The Pillsbury Institute of Flour Milling History has recently published a book for children, *The Talking Millstones*, by Camilla Wing, illustrated by Henry C. Pitz, representing the evolution of the milling industry.

The Other End of the Great Sauk Trail, by Harry L. Spooner, is one of the articles in the October, 1945, number of the Journal of the Illinois State Archaeological Society. This trail ran from Detroit to the Mississippi at the mouth of the Rock River.

The Discovery of the Mississippi — Primary Sources, by Jean Delanglez; and the final installment of Antoine Laumet, alias Cadillac, Commandant at Michilimackinac: 1694-1697, by the same author, are the two articles in Mid-America for October, 1945.

The October, 1945, number of The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography includes an article by I. Bernard Cohen entitled How Practical Was Benjamin Franklin's Science? Another article is John Dougherty and the Rise of the Section Boat System, by Jesse L. Hartman.

The Proceedings of the American Antiquarian Society, Part 1 of Volume 54, contains two articles of general interest: The Nature of American Loyalism, by Leonard W. Labaree; and American Literature and American Politics, by Arthur Hobson Quinn.

2198

MINT OF ALL

Volume III of The United States 1865-1900 A Survey of Current Literature with Abstracts of Unpublished Dissertations, edited by Curtis Wiswell Garrison and Roger W. Shugg, has recently been published by The Rutherford B. Hayes-Lucy Webb Hayes Foundation.

The number of Florida Highways for June, 1945, is a centennial number and contains a number of illustrated articles on the centennial history of Florida, including Florida — 1845 to 1945, by W. T. Cash, State Librarian; Florida 100 Years Ago; and Florida's Capitol, by John Kilgore. Florida Highways is published by the State Road Department of Florida.

The July, 1945, number of Agricultural History contains two articles of special interest to Iowans. One is A British Statistician of 1854 Analyzes the Westward Movement in the United States, by Fulmer Mood; the second is The Fencing of Western Railways, by Earl W. Hayter. There are also a number of brief addresses on Thomas Jefferson's contribution to agriculture.

Volume VI of the Album of American History, edited by James Truslow Adams, covers the years from 1783–1853. R. V. Coleman is managing editor, Thomas Robson Hay, associate editor, and Atkinson Dymock, art director. The volume would have been more useful if an index were included. Iowa is represented by pictures of Dubuque, Muscatine, Fort Madison, and Keokuk, all from the paintings of Henry Lewis.

Culture on the American Frontier, by Edward Everett Dale; Early Nebraska Markets for Texas Cattle, Part 2, by Norbert R. Mahnken; and Local Nebraska History—A Bibliography, by Myrtle D. Berry, are the three contributions in Nebraska History for April-June, 1945. Hiram Scott, Fur Trader, by Merrill J. Mattes, and Nebraska Public Highways, by Wardner G. Scott, are two articles in the number for July-September, 1945.

When New Hampshire Was 200 Years Old, by Elmer Munson Hunt, and Horace Greeley's New Hampshire Birthplace, by Mrs. Philip B. Holmes, are two articles in Historical New Hampshire

for April, 1945. The June number contains John Stark, Originator of New Hampshire's State Motto, "Live Free or Die", by Fred M. Caswell. The November issue contains Abbot-Downing and the Concord Coach, by Elmer Munson Hunt.

The Journal of the Illinois State Historical Society for September, 1945, contains the following papers and articles: The Western Trip of Philip Hone, edited by Paul M. Angle; The Southern Collegiate Institute (1891–1916), by E. L. Dukes; The Wesley Foundation in Urbana: The Origin of an Idea, by W. G. Piersel; a review of Christiana Holmes Tillson's A Woman's Story of Pioneer Illinois, by Mildred Eversole; and an account of the restoration of the Jarrot Mansion at Cahokia.

Geology Applied, By the People, For the People, by Robert H. Dott; Origin of Oklahoma Day, by Muriel H. Wright; The Abortive Territory of Cimarron, by Oscar A. Kinchen; Pioneer Indian Agriculture in Oklahoma, by Norman Arthur Graebner; Oklahoma War Memorial — World War II, by Muriel H. Wright; and Reminiscences of Pioneer Days, by L. P. Bobo, are articles and papers in the Autumn, 1945, number of The Chronicles of Oklahoma.

an

nd

re

res

le;

by

ory

are

18011

Mrs.

hire

Part six of Ohio Medical History — The Vaulting Imagination of John L. Riddell, by Adolph E. Waller; Cleveland Doctors and Their Fees (about 1840), by Howard Dittrick; Purveyors to the Profession: Cincinnati Drug Houses, 1850–1860, by Philip D. Jordan; and Early Ohio Medicine: A Museum Display, by Edward S. Thomas, are the articles and papers in The Ohio State Archaeological and Historical Quarterly for October-December, 1945.

The Soldier Vote and Minnesota Politics, 1862-65, by Lynwood G. Downs; An Indian Tale by William J. Snelling, edited by Lucille B. Emch; and David Dale Owen's Geological Survey of Minnesota, by Walter B. Hendrickson, are articles in Minnesota History for September, 1945. Under Minnesota History and the Schools, Helene Alland presents A High School Survey at St. Cloud, and under Notes and Documents there is Edward Eggleston's Library at Traverse des Sioux, edited by William Randel.

Michigan History for October-December, 1945, contains the following articles: The Richmond Family, by John N. McDuffee; Michigan Copper Mines, by Lew Allen Chase; The Michigan Fur Trade, by Wayne E. Stevens; Early Michigan Maps: Three Outstanding Peculiarities, by Louis C. Karpinski; The Quakers in Michigan, by John Cox, Jr.; and The Contributions of Governor Shelby and the People of Kentucky to the Freedom of Michigan in the War of 1812, by Carl E. Pray, Jr.

The March-June, 1945, number of The Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine is devoted to accounts of the big fire at Pittsburgh on April 10, 1845. It includes: The Story of the Fire Centennial, by Mary Ensign Pardee; The Pittsburgh Fire of April 10, 1845, by Charles F. C. Arensberg; Life in Pittsburgh in 1845, by Henry Oliver Evans; Prominent Pittsburghers of 1840–1850, by Clarence Edward Macartney; a synopsis of "One Hundred Years Ago: an Historical Sketch", by Margaret Townsend Scully; and Some Contemporary Accounts and Family Traditions of the Fire.

Herndon's Contribution to Lincoln Mythology, by Louis A. Warren; The Settlement of Dubois County, by Elfrieda Lang; The Indiana Coal Industry's Part in World War II, by R. C. Freytag; The Swiss Inn of Vevay, An Old Landmark, by Julie Le Clerc Knox; An Interesting Old Home of Vevay, Indiana, also by Julie LeClerc Knox; William Henry Smith Memorial Library of the Indiana Historical Society, by Caroline Dunn; and A Hoosier Soldier in the British Isles, by Lawrence C. McFaddin, are articles and documents in the September number of the Indiana Magazine of History.

The September, 1945, number of the Wisconsin Magazine of History contains the following articles: The Naming of the "Four Lakes", by Frederic G. Cassidy; John Rogers Commons 1862–1945, by Selig Perlman; The Old Indian Agency House at Portage, by Bertha A. Holbrook; Black Hawk Rides Again — A Glimpse of the Man, by Jay Monaghan; Fifty-two Years of Frank Lloyd Wright's Progressivism, 1893–1945, by John Fabian Kienitz; and a continuation of Peter Schuster Dane County Farmer, by Rose Schuster

Taylor. There is also A Glimpse of Early Merrimac, three letters contributed by Grace Partridge Smith, a former Iowan.

The Troubles of the Circuit Rider, by James A. Hazlett; The Fayette of the Eighties, by Lilburn A. Kingsbury; and As Benton [Thomas Hart] Sees the War, by Marie George Windell, are three articles in the July, 1945, number of the Missouri Historical Review. The number for October contains the following articles: Missouri Literature Since the First World War, by Minnie M. Brashear; The Road West in 1818, The Diary of Henry Vest Bingham; Contribution of State Historical Society of Missouri to the Constitutional Convention, by Allen McReynolds; and Missouri and the War, Pt. XIII, by Dorothy Dysart Flynn.

In addition to the usual notes on activities, the Indiana History Bulletin for August, 1945, contains a Gold Star Honor Roll listing persons from the various Indiana counties who died in service in the armed forces between June 1, 1944, and June 1, 1945. This is continued for the following year in the issue for September. The December number contains the Indiana Almanac Calculated on a New and Unique Plan for the Year of Our Lord, 1946. This contains a list of events which have occurred on each of the 365 days of the year. On the page opposite the anniversary list for each month are pictures of historical interest and information on various phases of Indiana history.

#### IOWANA

Tim J. Campbell is the author of a History of Newton and Palo Alto United Presbyterian Churches issued in pamphlet form.

Iowa Bird Life for September, 1945, contains The Third Annual Iowa Spring Bird Census, compiled by Myrle and Margaret Jones.

The P. E. O. Record for October, 1945, contains a brief biographical sketch of Miss Martha McClure, who died at Mt. Pleasant on August 18, 1945.

A pamphlet issued by the Electric Railroaders' Association as No. 12 of *Electric Railroads* tells briefly the story of the electric railroad at Sioux City.

The Minutes of the Sixty-third Annual Synod of the Presbyterian Church in the United States of America have been published in pamphlet form. The meeting was at Ames on June 18-19, 1945.

Robert Stewart Thomason is the author and publisher of A Brief History of the Family Thomason in England and the United States. Representatives of the Thomason family came to Iowa as early as 1855. The author was born in Marion County, Iowa.

Memorial to World War II Dead from Montgomery County Iowa, published in pamphlet form by the Farmers Mercantile Company of Red Oak, contains a list of the dead from Montgomery County and the memorial address delivered by Clifford Powell at the memorial program at Red Oak on June 17, 1945.

Medicine and Medical Education in the Postwar Era, by E. M. MacEwen, and Medical History of Wapello County, Pt. V, by Clyde A. Henry, are two articles in The Journal of the Iowa State Medical Society for September, 1945. The second article is continued in the numbers for October, November, and December.

Olaf Morgan Norlie is the author of a biography of his father which has been published with the title He Made Good A Centennial Sketch of Ole Halvorson Norlie, 1845–1896. The elder Norlie came to America in 1866, settling first in Wisconsin. In 1874 he and his wife came to the vicinity of Sioux City, Iowa. He died at Sioux City on August 10, 1896.

The October, 1945, number of *The Annals of Iowa* contains the following articles and papers: *The March of the Dragoons*, by Senator J. G. Lucas; *Seventy Years in Iowa*, reminiscences by Frank I. Herriott in an interview with Mrs. Robert Miller Haines; *Imperial Expansion of M. E. Church* (1864–1872), by R. E. Harvey; and *A County Seat Lost and Recovered*, by Remley J. Glass.

Dear Joe, by John O'Donnell of Davenport, is a volume containing copies of correspondence between John O'Donnell, editor of "Sports Chats" in the Davenport Democrat, and men and women in the armed service in all parts of the world. The column, as a military feature, began in August, 1942, and the volume contains

reproductions of letters down to V-E Day, May 13, 1945. There are 354 pictures of men and women representing service units in eighteen countries, twenty-four islands, and one hundred and ninety-four camps and cities in the United States.

How Healthy Are Iowans?, by Christine Newark, and The New Freight Rate Structure, by Ralph L. Dewey, are two articles in the August, 1945, issue of the Iowa Farm Economist. The September number contains Doctors and Hospitals in Iowa, by Christine Newark, and Lower Westbound Meat Rates, by Ralph L. Dewey. The October issue includes Why Farmers Are Interested in Full Employment, by O. H. Brownlee and Hadley Read; Investing for Tomorrow, by Carl C. Malone; and Corn Belt Agriculture And Foreign Trade, by Arthur T. Thompson and Oscar Zaglits.

#### SOME RECENT HISTORICAL ITEMS IN IOWA NEWSPAPERS

- Records of Butler County Civil War veterans, in the Greene Recorder, August 15, 22, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Martha McClure, in the Mount Pleasant News, August 20, 1945.
- Story of the battleship Iowa, in the Bellevue Herald, the What Cheer Patriot, and the Sibley Gazette, August 23, and the Des Moines Tribune, October 17, 1945.
- First passenger train in Kossuth County, in the Algona Upper Des Moines, August 23, 1945.
- G. A. R. records are sought by State, in the Keota Eagle, August 23, 1945.
- James B. Weaver home is restored, in the Bloomfield Democrat, August 23, 1945.
- Log house still stands near Lineville, in the Lineville Tribune, August 23, 1945.
- Transportation in pioneer days, in the McGregor Times, August 23, 1945.

- Pioneer stories of Boone County, by the late C. L. Lucas, in the Madrid Register-News, August 23, September 6, 20, October 11, 18, November 1, 15, 1945.
- Methodist Church at Koszta will celebrate one-hundredth anniversary, in the Des Moines Tribune, August 24, and the Des Moines Register, August 25, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Robert Fullerton, in the Des Moines Register, August 25, 28, 1945.
- Stories of wild animals in Henry County, in the Mount Pleasant News, August 25, and the Mount Pleasant Free Press, August 30 and September 6, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Henry Delbert Miller, in the Des Moines Tribune, August 27, the Cedar Rapids Gazette, August 28, and the Anamosa Journal, August 30, 1945.
- Iowa soldiers sought spiritual guidance during Civil War, in the Grinnell Herald-Register, August 27, 1945.
- Potosi Mound reveals tall Indian tribe, in the Dubuque Telegraph-Herald, August 28, September 2, 16, and the Waukon Republican, September 25, 1945.
- First passenger train arrived in Algona in 1870, in the Algona Upper Des Moines, August 30, 1945.
- Summer colony once throve on Big Cedar, in the Osage Press, August 30, 1945.
- Hunting Iowa prairie chickens, by Nat Spencer, in the Alden Times, August 30 and September 6, 1945.
- Random sketches from the notebook of a preacher, by B. T. Schwab, in the *Traer Star-Clipper*, August 31, 1945.
- Civil war flag is found, in the *Dubuque Telegraph-Herald*, September 2, 1945.
- Zion Lutheran Church will celebrate its 60th anniversary, in the Muscatine Journal, September 4, 1945.

- Carroll County pioneer recalls "frontier" days, in the Carroll Herald, September 5. 1945.
- St. Andrew's Lutheran Church is fifty years old, in the Vinton Times, September 5, 1945.
- Flying machine was invented at Red Oak in 1885, in the Red Oak Express, September 6, 1945.
- Holy Cross parish observes centennial, in the *Dyersville Commercial*, September 6, and the *Des Moines Register*, September 14, 1945.
- Mintle Brothers exhibit Indian relics, in the Glenwood Opinion-Tribune, September 6, 1945.
- Mrs. Mary Copping celebrates one hundredth birthday, in the West Branch Times, September 6, 1945.
- Mrs. William Sullivan, who came to Adair County in a covered wagon 68 years ago, is dead, in the *Greenfield Free Press*, September 6, 1945.
- Name of Arnolds Park carries on family tradition, in the Milford Mail, September 6, 13, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Emil C. Matthiesen, in the Clinton Herald, September 7, and the Des Moines Register, September 8, 1945.
- Major Frank Miles will speak at "Pete Briles Day" program, in the Newton News, September 7, 1945.
- Harvey Ingham celebrates eighty-seventh birthday, in the Des Moines Tribune, September 8, 1945.
- The Needham family, of Iowa newspaper fame, is honored, in the Des Moines Register, September 8, and the Grinnell Herald-Register, September 13, 1945.
- Iowa Training School for Boys had its beginning in Henry County in 1868, in the Waterloo Courier, September 9, 1945.
- M. H. Daley of Charles City invented an automobile in 1895, in the Charles City Press, September 11, 1945.

- Biographical sketch of Geo. A. Stanzel, in the Sac City Sun, September 13, 1945.
- Emmanuel Lutheran Church of Burnside observes its fiftieth anniversary, in the Dayton Review, September 13, 1945.
- Highlights in president's message, by Nat Spencer, in the Alden Times, September 13, 1945.
- Old account book is owned by Chan Chapman, in the Dunlap Reporter, September 13, 1945.

08

- Story of Albia's first hundred years, in the Albia Republican, September 13, 1945.
- W. F. (Mont) Hunter, dean of north central Iowa newspapermen, is dead, in the Webster City Freeman-Journal, September 13, 1945.
- Celebrities view Dubuque, in the *Dubuque Telegraph-Herald*, September 16, 1945.
- Sketch of the life of Clyde L. Herring, former Governor and Senator, in the Des Moines Register, September 16, 1945.
- First Congregational Church of Clear Lake will celebrate its seventy-fifth anniversary, in the Mason City Globe-Gazette, September 17, 26, and the Clear Lake Mirror, September 27, 1945.
- Roscoe Dunlap collects Indian relics and pioneer pieces, in the Davenport Democrat, September 17, 1945.
- Iowan is named envoy to Finland, in the Des Moines Tribune, September 19, 1945.
- The Appanoose County bar of fifty years ago, by J. R. Barkley, in the Centerville Iowegian, September 20, 1945.
- English River Church of the Brethren will observe its ninetieth anniversary, in the Sigourney News, September 20, 1945.
- History of St. Donatus Lutheran Church, in the Bellevue Leader, September 20, 1945.

- Knoxville's hundred years, by Iva E. Roorda, in the Knoxville Journal, September 20, 1945.
- Recollections of bygone days, by Nat Spencer, in the Alden Times, September 20, 1945.
- William Henry Harper, who came to Shelby County in a covered wagon in 1856, is dead, in the Woodbine Twiner, September 20, 1945.
- Oskaloosa's first school flag, by Charles A. Kent, in the Oskaloosa Herald, September 21, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Frances Davison Ficke, in the Davenport Democrat, September 23, 1945.
- History and growth of the Fairfield First Christian Church, in the Fairfield Ledger, September 24, 25, 1945.
- Dallas County fifty years ago, by Francis L. Rogers, in the Adel News, September 26, 1945.
- First Baptist Church at Yarmouth is seventy-five years old, in the Burlington Hawk-Eye Gazette, September 26, 1945.
- Pioneer days in Lee County, in the Fort Madison Democrat, September 27, 1945.
- Soldier Valley Lutheran Church observes diamond jubilee, in the Sioux City Tribune, September 27, 1945.
- First Presbyterian Church of Newton celebrates its ninetieth anniversary, in the Newton News, September 28, October 6, 1945.
- History of Maynard, in the Oelwein Register, September 28, 1945.
- Lewis Methodist Church was organized ninety years ago, in the Atlantic News-Telegraph, September 28, October 2, 1945.
- Reinbeck Union Congregational Church will observe its sixtyeighth anniversary, in the Reinbeck Courier, September 28, 1945.
- Remley J. Glass tells of seven lost Cerro Gordo County settlements, in the Mason City Globe-Gazette, September 29, 1945.

ler,

- Pearl Lewis has worked for Chariton newspapers sixty-one years, in the Chariton Leader, October 2, 1945.
- Charles R. Keyes will address Academy of Science meeting, in the Sioux City Journal, October 4, 1945.
- Forest Chapel United Brethren Church is one hundred years old, in the Anamosa Journal, October 4, 8, 18, 1945.
- Sketch of the life of J. G. Hempel, former Clayton County officer, in the Des Moines Tribune, October 4, 1945.
- McGregor scene ninety years ago, in the McGregor Times, October 4, 1945.
- Ministers express appreciation of the W. C. T. U., in the Chariton Herald-Patriot, October 4, 1945.
- Parkersburg Baptist Church will observe its fiftieth anniversary, in the Parkersburg Eclipse, October 4, 1945.
- Pioneer writes historical verse about Ventura, in the Clear Lake Mirror, October 4, 1945.
- Atlantic United Presbyterian Church marks seventieth anniversary, in the Atlantic News-Telegraph, October 5, 1945.
- Sioux City fifty years ago, in the Sioux City Journal, October 7, 1945.
- Miles W. Newby recalls early days in Shenandoah, in the Shenandoah Sentinel, October 8, 1945.
- J. M. Gudgel attends sixty-fourth G. A. R. encampment, in the Shenandoah Sentinel, October 9, 1945.
- Lewis and Clark plaques will be dedicated at schools, in the Sioux City Journal, October 10, the Missouri Valley Times, October 11, and the Sidney Argus-Herald, October 18, 1945.
- Mrs. Rosa Babcock, Butler County pioneer, is 102 years old, in the Estherville News, October 10, 1945.
- Prehistoric mastodon tooth found by student, in the Decorah Public Opinion, October 10, and the Decorah Journal, October 18, 1945.

- Church at Grant observes ninety years of service, in the Villisca Review, October 11, 1945.
- Clear Lake Methodist Church will celebrate its fiftieth anniversary, in the Clear Lake Mirror, October 11, 1945.
- Glenwood was former horse race center, in the Glenwood Opinion, October 11, 1945.
- History of Clear Lake's postal service, in the Clear Lake Reporter, October 11, 1945.
- Mr. and Mrs. Jochim Ploen will celebrate their seventieth wedding anniversary, in the Carroll Herald, October 11, 1945.
- Pioneer plow is found in Bayard blacksmith shop, in the Bayard News, October 11, 1945.
- Rev. and Mrs. L. B. Carpenter have been married seventy years, in the Villisca Review, October 11, 1945.
- Johnson Grove Methodist Church observes its sixtieth anniversary and homecoming, in the Nevada Journal, October 15, 1945.
- Sketch of the life of Addison Parker, former Senator, in the Des Moines Register, October 16, 1945.
- Robert Jamison was the first permanent white settler in Clarke County, in the Osceola Tribune, October 16, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Bessie Dutton Murray, in the Wheatland Gazette, October 17, 1945.
- Saddle of 1898 is on display, in the Denison Review, October 18, 1945.
- Iowa centennial will be celebrated at Morris Memorial Park, in the Bonaparte Record, October 18, 1945.
- Marker at site of first Pocahontas courthouse is unveiled, in the West Bend Journal, October 18, 1945.
- Iowa farmers raised hemp in 1843, in the Marengo Pioneer-Republican, October 18, and the Blairstown Press, October 26, 1945.

Old Fort Defiance well is unearthed, in the Estherville Enterprise, October 18, 1945.

Bi

Jol

Lis

Mr

Co

Sto

Ea

Jes

Mr

- Story of the W. R. Wilson family, Hamilton County pioneers, in the Webster City Freeman-Journal, October 18, 1945.
- What we owe to Alden, by Nat Spencer, in the Alden Times, October 18, 1945.
- A salute to the farmers, in the *Humboldt Republican*, October 19, 1945.
- "Mississippi Bubble" story is recalled, in the Burlington Hawk-Eye Gazette, October 20, 1945.
- Old newspaper found in walls of an Estherville home, in the Estherville News, October 20, 1945.
- Davenport has many historic markers, in the Davenport Democrat, October 21, 1945.
- C. F. Crane writes of early days in Cerro Gordo County, in the Mason City Globe-Gazette, October 22, 30, 1945.
- Governor Robert D. Blue will accept the *Iowa's* flag, in the *Des Moines Register*, October 22, 26, 1945.
- The Indians left Iowa one hundred years ago, in the Madrid Register-News, October 25, 1945.
- Breaking elk, an experience of frontier times in Iowa, by Teresa Maxwell Carey, in the Webster City Freeman-Journal, October 26, 1945.
- Buffalo once roamed Jefferson County, by Russell Smith, in the Fairfield Ledger, October 26, and the Washington Journal, November 20, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Charles Dana Reed, in the Des Moines Tribune, October 27, 1945.
- Early settlers recall pioneer Sioux City days, in the Sioux City Journal, October 28, 1945.

- O. A. Hammond will serve as president of Iowa Authors' Club, in the Des Moines Register, October 28, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Earl Ferris, nurseryman, in the Hampton Times, October 30, 1945.
- Biographical sketch of Mrs. Zilla Martin, in the Burlington Hawk-Eye Gazette, October 30, 1945.
- Clinton oats were developed by Iowa Agricultural Experiment Station, in the Parkersburg Eclipse, November 1, 1945.
- John Campbell Merriam, noted scientist, was born at Hopkinton, in the *Dyersville Commercial*, November 1, 1945.
- Lisbon Methodist Church will observe its 105th anniversary, in the Mt. Vernon Hawkeye-Record, November 1, 1945.
- Mr. and Mrs. Eli Jensen will celebrate their 73rd wedding anniversary, in the Webster City Freeman-Journal, November 1, 1945.
- Coin of 1746 found near Buck Grove, in the Grundy Center Register, November 1, 1945.
- Stories about Henry Clay Dean, in the Mount Pleasant Free Press, November 1, 8, 1945.
- Who christened your town?, by Alvina Scollard, in the Sioux City Journal, November 4, and the Cherokee Times, November 6, 1945.
- Early days in Sheldon, by J. A. Campbell, in the Sheldon Sun, November 7, 1945.
- Jesse James wrecked train near Adair, in the Des Moines Register, November 7, 1945.
- Mrs. Harry Hildal (Trudy Maland) came to Hamilton County in a covered wagon seventy-five years ago, in the Jewell Record, November 7, 1945.
- Clinton was called New York in 1837, in the Charlotte Record, November 8, 1945.

- Congregational Church of Parkersburg will celebrate its seventyfifth anniversary, in the *Parkersburg Eclipse*, November 8, 1945.
- Editor describes bottle made by Andrew Clemens, sand artist, in the McGregor Times, November 8, 1945.
- First Ames school was built in 1866, in the Ames Milepost, November 8, 1945.
- Ira Nichols will write history of Iowa Falls, in the Iowa Falls Citizen, November 8, 1945.
- I. H. Brokaw, veteran railway employee, has seen Pocahontas grow, in the Sioux City Journal, November 11, 1945.
- Iowa schools will observe the State centennial, in the Des Moines Register, November 13, the Elkader Register, November 21, and the McGregor Times, November 22, 1945.

Di

- Biographical sketch of Hobart Earle Martin, Clinton physician, in the Davenport Democrat, the Estherville News, the Fairfield Ledger, the Fort Dodge Messenger, and the Iowa City Press-Citizen, November 15, and the Clinton Herald and the Dubuque Telegraph-Herald, November 16, 1945.
- St. John's American Lutheran Church in Lizard Township (Pocahontas County), will observe its sixtieth anniversary, in the Manson Journal, November 15, 1945.
- W. P. Creger tells of railroad career, in the Monroe Mirror, November 15, 22, 1945.
- Historical sketch of the Maquoketa Reformed Church, in the Maquoketa Sentinel, November 16, 1945.
- Jesse James revolver is owned by Reinbeck man, in the Reinbeck Courier, November 16, 1945.
- Pioneers recall life in the "Big Woods" near Cedar Falls, in the Cedar Falls Record, November 17, 1945.
- Mrs. Amanda Burnell came to Newton by covered wagon in 1857, in the Newton News, November 19, 1945.

To the same is

- Origin of the name Iowa, in the Waterloo Courier, November 19, 1945.
- Historic diploma becomes property of Simpson College, in the Indianola Tribune, November 21, 1945.
- Students study Iowa history, in the Clear Lake Reporter, November 21, 1945.
- Gowrie Masonic Lodge observes fifty-fifth anniversary, in the Gowrie News, November 22, 1945.
- Peterson Masonic Lodge was fifty years old in June, in the Peterson Patriot, November 22, 1945.
- Sketch of the life of Walter Friar Dexter, in the Montezuma Republican, November 22, 1945.
- Dickson Mounds area becomes Illinois State Park, in the Peoria (Ill.) Morning Star, November 23, 1945.
- Pioneer names on tombstones in Sioux City cemetery, in the Sioux City Journal, November 25, 1945.
- Scott County plans centennial celebration, in the Davenport Democrat and the Davenport Times, November 27, 1945.
- European famine brought immigrants to Dubuque one hundred years ago, in the *Dubuque Telegraph-Herald*, November 28, 1945.